
PALOMAR COLLEGE
Learning for Success

 
  
MEETING TYPE:         Date:  11/5/02 
     x Staff  
          Starting Time: 2 p.m. 
      Product/Project 
          Ending Time: 4 p.m. 
      Special    
          Place:  SU-18 

This meeting may last longer than the allotted 2 hours.  Please plan to stay beyond 4 p.m. if necessary. 
 
CHAIR:  Sherrill Amador   MEMBERS: Barkley, Barton, Bedford, Bishop, Cater, Davis, 

Dimmick, Dolan, Drinan, Eberhart, Engleman, Fukunaga, Galli, 
Giese, Halttunen, Lutz, Madrigal, Melena, Miyamoto, Owens, Patton, 
Smith, Weimer    

RECORDER: Barbara Baldridge   GUESTS:  Wallenius, Wilson 
 
       Desired 
Order of Agenda Items      Outcome   Resources Used Time Allotted 
 
A. MINUTES – October 1, 2002 Decision  2 min. 
      
B. DISCUSSION ITEMS/FIRST READING 
 1. Educational and Facilities Master Plan Task   
  Force Presentation (Doug Key, Mark  
  Vernoy) Discussion  60 min. 
 2. Revision of Governance Structure and  
  Organization Chart Discussion Handout 10 min. 
 3. Board Policies   10 min. 
  a. Proposed BP 4020 – Program and  
   Curriculum Development (to replace  
   BP 7.08) Discussion Handout  
  b. Proposed BP 4225 – Course 
   Repetition (to replace BP 413) Discussion Handout  
  c. Proposed BP 5120 – Transfer Center Discussion Handout 
  d. Proposed BP 5050 – Counseling and 
   Matriculation (to replace BP 401) Discussion Handout  
 4. Counseling Reorganization Plan Information Handout 5 min. 
  (Lynda Halttunen) 
 5. Matriculation and Transfer Advisory 
  Committee – Change (Lynda Halttunen) Discussion Handout 5 min. 
 6. Institutional Review Process  Discussion  5 min. 
 7. Recommended Faculty Positions 2003-04  
  (Diane Lutz) Discussion  5 min. 
 8. IPC Recommendations for  
  Implementation Plan 2002-03  
  (Diane Lutz) Discussion   5 min. 
 
C. ACTION ITEMS/SECOND READING 
 1. BP 7120 - Recruitment and Selection 
  (to replace BP 174) Discussion/Decision  5 min. 
 2. BP 3420 – Nondiscrimination (to replace 
  BP 101) Discussion/Decision  5 min. 
 3. Government Affairs Committee Discussion/Decision  5 min. 
 
D. REPORTS OF PLANNING COUNCILS   10 min. 
 1. Administrative Services Planning Council – Jerry Patton 
 2. Human Resource Services Planning Council – Jack Miyamoto 
 3. Instructional Services Planning Council – Diane Lutz 
 4. Student Services Planning Council – Joe Madrigal 
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E. REPORTS OF CONSTITUENCIES   10 min. 
 1. Administrative Association – Mollie Smith 
 2. Associated Student Government – Sean Weimer 
 3. Confidential and Supervisory Team - Jo Anne Giese 
 4. CCE/AFT – Mike Dimmick  
 5. Faculty Senate - Chris Barkley 
 6. PFF/AFT – Mary Ann Drinan 
 7. The Faculty – Nancy Galli 
 
F. OTHER ITEMS 
 



 

PALOMAR COLLEGE
Learning for Success

         
  

November 5, 2002 
 
The regular meeting of the Palomar College Strategic Planning Council was held on Tuesday, November 5, 2002, in SU-
18.  The meeting was called to order at 2:02 p.m. by Dr. Sherrill L. Amador. 
 
Roll Call 
Members Present:  Amador, Arguello, Barkley, Barton, Bedford, Bishop, Cater, Davis, Dimmick, Dolan, Drinan, 
Engleman, Fukunaga, Galli, Giese, Halttunen, Lutz, Melena, Miyamoto, Owens, Smith, Weimer   
 
Members Absent:  Madrigal, Patton 
 
Guests Present:  Barbara Baldridge, Mark Vernoy, Dale Wallenius, Darla Wilson 
 
Chris Barkley introduced Mike Arguello, who was appointed by the Senate as the designee to serve on SPC for Judy 
Eberhart, the new Coordinator of Professional Development.  Dr. Amador noted that PFF has appointed Bill Bedford as 
the designee to serve for Mary Millet. 
 
A. Minutes 
 
 MSC  Bishop, Cater 
  
 The minutes of the meeting of October 1, 2002, were approved. 
 
B. Discussion Items/First Reading 
 
 1. Educational and Facilities Master Plan Task Force Presentation 
 
  Dr. Mark Vernoy presented a report from the Educational and Facilities Master Plan Task Force.  The plan is 

available on the web at www.palomar.edu/masterplan.  The presentation was a synthesis of the work of the 
task force.  The charge of the task force is to devise an educational and facilities master plan, and it reports to 
SPC because it is a planning issue and one of our planning objectives for this year’s Annual Implementation 
Plan.  The Governing Board will decide whether or not any of the suggested facilities configurations are best 
for Palomar.  Then the educational plans for the new centers/campuses/college will be created, and the 
facilities master plan for the build-out of the San Marcos campus will be done.  We will need to decide exactly 
what will be built and in what sequence. 

 
  This information will be presented to the campus on November 7 and to the Governing Board at its special 

workshop meeting on November 19.  The Board could take action as early as its December 10 regular 
meeting.  The process that we have gone through prepares us for state funding.  The fact that we do not have 
this plan in the Chancellor’s Office has affected our funding.  It also gives us priorities of what we are going 
to do, which will better prepare us to get continued state funding.  When we go out to the community for a 
bond, we need to be able to tell them exactly what we plan to do with the funds.  Our goal is to have a bond 
election in November, 2004, and it takes about a year and a half to prepare for a local bond election. 

 
  Our goal is to finish the Educational and Facilities Master Plan by June so that we don’t miss getting into the 

cycle at the Chancellor’s Office. 
 
  Dr. Vernoy asked that the constituent group leaders encourage their members to attend the meeting on 

November 7 and to view the information on the website.  He also asked that anyone with additional input be 
encouraged to contact him.  Members were asked to encourage others to attend Thursday’s presentation in the 
Governing Board Room. 

STRATEGIC PLANNING COUNCIL 
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Clarification of Communication  (Non-agenda item – Statement from the President) 
 
Dr. Amador stated that a recent PFF flyer has caused some concern among students and faculty in that it had incorrectly 
stated the following:  “The dental assisting and nursing programs are in jeopardy of being closed.”  Dr. Amador stated that 
she considers that a serious statement and one that is absolutely not true.  It affects students and it affects the faculty who 
are teaching in those areas.  There is nothing that has been discussed nor is there an issue regarding those.  She stated that 
she would appreciate that word going out as part of SPC’s responsibility of communication.   
 
Secondly, there was a statement made, “Students were dropped for failure to pay as little as $7 in past fees.”  This 
semester, we have started doing what has not been done the last 2½ years or so during the implementation of PeopleSoft, 
and that is enforcing the payment of fees – something we are legally responsible for doing – so we are going to have 
students pay what they owe us.  We have sent notices to the faculty to inform the students of the process, and we are going 
to do what is required of us by law – collect student fees. 
 
There was also a statement made chastising Dr. Amador for a variety of things, among them the following:  “The faculty 
and staff are effectively excluded from planning and decision-making.”  Dr. Amador pointed out that planning and 
decision-making are the charge of the Strategic Planning Council.  If this group does not feel they are part of the planning 
process, we need to have a discussion about that. 
 
Mary Ann Drinan stated, “If there are individuals on advisory committees that view that programs may be ended, there is 
an issue with the advisory committees for those programs.”  Dr. Amador responded, “There has never been an official act 
from this administration to get rid of dental assisting, so that statement is not true.  It doesn’t make any difference whether 
there are people who believe it to be true because it is not true.  We should be concerned about what is true.  Otherwise, 
you are spreading rumors, innuendoes, and lies.  In this case, to say that the dental assisting and nursing programs are in 
jeopardy of being closed, you are affecting students and the staff that you are supposed to be protecting.”  Mollie Smith 
encouraged those who print newsletters to fully research information before it is printed because of the effect the printed 
word has on students whom we keep espousing that we are protecting.  Ms. Drinan asked, “So we can’t base our 
statements on the words of advisory board members is what you’re saying?  We think that they have more of an insight or 
are able to analyze because of their close proximity to the programs, and so that is why they were viewed as reliable 
sources.”  Dr. Amador responded, “What you are saying is totally incorrect.  Advisory boards do not get rid of programs.  
It is the College’s responsibility.  You need to understand what an advisory committee does.”  Dr. Miyamoto stated, “I 
think that in the climate that we’re in, we always understand there’s going to be some political spin put out by whatever 
group, but I do think it’s all of our responsibilities to try to make sure that we do not hedge on what’s factual and put out 
things that aren’t truthful.  I would certainly take exception – and I don’t want to continue this either – to think that 
advisory committees are making decisions for the College.  I think we would all cringe to think that those folks that are 
advisory would make those decisions and that we would all acquiesce to those advisory boards without an administrative 
decision.  I think we need to be real careful that we don’t say things that are on the borderline of what is true and what is 
somebody’s opinion.” 
 
B. Discussion Items/First Reading (continued) 
 
 2. Revision of Governance Structure and Organization Chart 
 
  Dr. Amador presented a draft of the product of the task force/writing team in revising and consolidating the 

wording on pages 1-3 in the faculty manual and the organization chart of the governance structure that was 
approved 6/12/01.  (Exhibit B-2)  It includes the structure and the process within the SPC. 

 
  This item will be brought back for discussion at the next meeting. 
 
  Mary Ann Drinan asked about the plan to reorganize at the division level, “That is something that has not 

come to the Strategic Planning Council.  And I would like to know why that is not something that has come to 
this group when the plan has been circulated probably for about six weeks or more, approximately six weeks.”  
Diane Lutz responded, “Because it’s at the division level for input from the various departments.  Once we get 
that, we’ll take it to IPC; in fact, it’s going to IPC next Wednesday.  And that was pushed because of the 
Senate, not because that’s the timing that I wanted to have it.  Then, once it’s presented at IPC, it’ll come 
here.”  Dr. Amador added, “IPC needs to work through whatever before it brings it up here.  It isn’t coming 
from SPC, it’s coming from the instructional area.” 

 
  Chris Barkley announced that the Faculty Senate has directed the faculty at its November 13 meeting to invite 

the IPC, PFF, and CCE to get as much discussion from faculty and staff on the proposed reorganization as 
possible.  Ms. Lutz has agreed to bring the IPC to that meeting. 
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  Dr. Amador stated, “Mary Ann, I want to clarify how things come to SPC and where they start.  If, for 

instance, and I’ll use the technology issue, that was something I proposed coming out of my office, so I used 
Strategic Planning Council.  But in the case of instruction/dean/division issues that they are working on, it 
doesn’t start here; it starts there and works its way up to SPC.”  Diane Lutz added that it began with 
instruction, went to the deans and divisions, and then to the department chairs/directors meetings where she 
has solicited feedback.  When she had received enough feedback and met with the people who were 
concerned, then she planned to take it to IPC.  Chris Barkley had asked Ms. Lutz to have the IPC at the 
meeting with the faculty, which she has planned to do.  Dr. Amador added that the plan had also been 
presented to the Cabinet for feedback. 

 
  Ms. Drinan stated, “So not every plan like this that comes to the Cabinet is going to come for a first reading to 

SPC.  My question is, if we’re a group that is informing our members among other tasks that we have, this is 
an issue that many people are very much involved in, and I’m sure you’ve gotten lots of long letters from 
faculty members.”  Dr. Amador responded, “No.”  Ms. Drinan continued, “They said they were going to write 
letters – there are long letters out there being drafted.  Most of us really didn’t know about it – I mean, in a 
sense, I mean – at the Chairs and Directors meeting certainly it was brought forward, but – and our dean 
mentioned it.  I was just trying to understand how ideas move through.”  Dr. Amador added, “On IPC, we 
have I don’t know how many faculty representatives, but I know there is a considerable number, and that’s 
where all those discussions should be.  We should not be having those kinds of discussions – in terms of 
something that is related to the division structure.  That needs to be worked out because we’re not coming 
from that knowledge base.  In the case of technology, because there are two VPs involved, and that is an area 
that is directly responsible to me, that is why I brought it here.  I can see why there might be confusion.  But 
we won’t be bringing any kind of organization starts in the technology area.  There are some organization 
changes within counseling that are counseling/student services issues that should be discussed there among 
those folks first and then brought forward here.” 

 
 3. Board Policies 
 
  Dr. Amador explained that the Chancellor’s Office found Palomar College to be out of compliance with 

minimum conditions in several areas involving Board Policies.  If we do not bring the College into 
compliance, it will have an impact on our funding.  Approximately three years ago, all districts in the state 
were asked to turn in all of their board policies and items that related to the minimum conditions that are in the 
Education Code.  This year, we received the letter from the Chancellor’s Office stating that we are still out of 
compliance.  Consequently, it is necessary to write/revise a number of policies in the next few months.  We 
have changed the numbering system to coordinate with that of the CCLC’s policy manual because the Board 
Policy Review Project utilizing the CCLC’s manual of recommended policies is currently underway.  The 
CCLC’s manual contains the minimum that needs to be in a board policy based on the Education Code, Title 
5, Government Code, etc.  It does not mean that is the way the policy will end up, but that is what we are 
using as the boilerplate to start the process.  Many colleges in the state are also using it in this manner as it 
was written by a legal firm specializing in this area of the law. 

 
  a. Item was removed from the agenda as it is still at the Instructional Planning Council.  Chris Barkley 

stated, “I know this will be coming back, but I would rather it didn’t come back in the form that it’s 
coming back because the Senate has already had a chance to see it and is very concerned because this is 
program and curriculum development, which are both academic and professional matters, and we’re 
concerned about these being assigned to the Superintendent/President without acknowledging the role 
of the Faculty Senate up front, right at the very beginning.  So if this is being discussed at IPC, I know 
there are several faculty members that are there, but I would like to be able to come and speak to this 
and possibly make some changes in this before we bring it back here.  The Senate had several concerns 
that I was going to speak to today.  If it isn’t here yet, I still would like those concerns heard so we can 
circumvent them before it comes back.”  Dr. Amador commented, “Right – in fact, my view would be 
that the Curriculum Committee might be a good place to start, since they are charged with program and 
curriculum development.  Have them look at it and then go to IPC.”  [Note:  At the November 19 
meeting, Ms. Barkley stated that after the Curriculum Committee, it should go to the Faculty Senate.] 
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  b. Proposed BP 4225 – Course Repetition (to replace BP 413) 
 
   The group reviewed the proposed BP 4225 and suggested that it be revised as follows: 
 

BP 4225 - Course Repetition - (to replace BP 413) 
 
Reference:  Title 5, Sections 55761-55765 
 
Students may repeat a course under the following conditions: 
 A. The course has been identified in the Catalog as repeatable, and the student has not 

taken a course more times than allowed; OR, 
 B. The student is repeating a course to alleviate a D, F, or NC grade; OR, 
 C. The student is repeating a course after a lapse of three years by approved petition of the 

Director of Enrollment Services. 
D. The student is repeating a course after a lapse of less than three years by approved 

petition of the Director of Enrollment Services based on the previous grade being, at 
least in part, the result of extenuating circumstances. Extenuating circumstances are 
verified cases of accidents, illness, or other circumstances beyond the control of the 
student. 

E. To meet legally mandated training requirements as a condition of continued 
employment.  No limitation on repetitions. 

 
Under conditions B, C, and D above, a course may be repeated only once for State 
apportionment. 
 
When course repetition occurs, the permanent academic record shall be annotated in such a 
manner that all work remains legible, ensuring a true and complete academic history. 
 

c. Proposed BP 5120 – Transfer Center 
 

The group reviewed the following proposed policy: 
 

BP 5120 - Transfer Center 
 
Reference:  Title 5, Section 51027 
 
The District recognizes as one of its primary missions the transfer of its students to baccalaureate-
level institutions.  The District further recognizes that students who have historically been under-
represented in transfer to baccalaureate level institutions are a special responsibility. 
 
The Superintendent/President shall assure that a transfer center plan is implemented that identifies 
appropriate target student populations, is designed to increase the transfer applications of under-
represented students, and complies with law and regulations. 
 

d. Proposed BP 5050 – Counseling and Matriculation (to replace BP 401) 
 
 The group reviewed the proposed BP 5050: 
 

BP 5050 - Counseling and Matriculation (to replace BP 401) 
 
Reference:  Education Code sections 78210, et seq.; Title 5, Section 55500 
 
The District shall provide counseling and matriculation services to students for the purpose of 
furthering equality of educational opportunity and academic success.  Palomar College will 
provide counseling and matriculation services to all students who enroll in credit courses.  
Counseling and matriculation will assist students in optimizing their opportunities for successfully 
completing their educational goals through the District’s established programs, policies, and 
requirements.  This will provide enhanced admission, assessment, orientation, academic career, 
transfer and personal counseling, advising and follow-up services. 
 
The Superintendent/President shall establish procedures to assure implementation of counseling 
and matriculation services that comply with the Title 5 regulations. 
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Mary Ann Drinan asked about the logic of the new policy numbering system.  A list will be provided for the 
group at the next meeting.  The new policies will bring us into compliance with the Chancellor’s Office.  The 
research for the CCLC policies was done by their legal firm to be certain that all Codes, Title 5, Government 
Code, etc. were examined to ensure that conflicts were resolved.  We get semi-annual updates as there are new 
regulations regularly issued through the consultation process of the Chancellor’s Office.  Palomar’s Board 
Policies and Procedures are intertwined, and we are missing policies that we should have.  All of these will be 
rectified through the Board’s Policy Review Project. 

 
4. Counseling Reorganization Plan 
 
 Lynda Halttunen distributed copies of the plan and discussed the reorganization of the Counseling and 

Matriculation Division.  (Exhibit B-4)  Council members were asked to provide feedback at the next SPC 
meeting. 

 
5. Matriculation and Transfer Advisory Committee 
 
 Lynda presented for the first reading, the proposed change in the current Matriculation Advisory Committee to 

the Matriculation and Transfer Advisory Committee.  (Exhibit B-5)  Mike Dimmick requested that a classified 
staff member be added to this committee.   

 
6. Institutional Review Process 
 
 Dr. Amador noted that a notice has been received from the Co-Chair of the Institutional Review Committee that 

the committee has decided to examine and revise its processes to bring them in line with the new strategic 
planning model.  They also want to look at the institutional review processes in other colleges.  They would like 
to have a moratorium on all reviews for one year while the process is revised.  Dr. Amador will ask Lisa Cecere 
or Mike Rourke to attend the next SPC meeting to clarify this matter. 

 
7. Recommended Faculty Positions 2003-04 
 
 Diane Lutz distributed copies of the Instructional Planning Council’s faculty hiring recommendations for Fall, 

2003.  (Exhibit B-7)  She noted that Joe Madrigal, who was not present at this meeting due to illness, has an 
additional position he would like to add to the list.  This matter will appear on the agenda for the next meeting. 

 
8. Item was removed from the agenda. 
 

C. ACTION ITEMS/SECOND READING 
 
 1. BP 7120 – Recruitment and Selection (to replace BP 174 and BP 26) 
 
  MS Bishop, Halttunen to approve this policy. 
 
  Chris Barkley requested additional time for the Senate to work on the accompanying procedures prior to 

approval of this policy.  They have assigned this to a committee to immediately devise procedures that they can 
accept.  She assumes this policy will be acceptable when they have procedures that are also acceptable to them.  
Until then, the Senate does not feel comfortable going forward with this policy because it would replace what is 
now in place and would make it impossible for any hiring to take place. 

 
  The faculty poll on this matter was 67 against to 38 in favor of the policy, and 71 against to 36 in favor of the 

procedures.  Unfortunately, there were 17 ballots that were declared invalid because they hadn’t come back with 
double envelopes.  It was noted that only a third of the faculty had responded to the poll.  Dr. Amador noted that, 
based on the Senate’s request, we added into this policy the following wording, “The Governing Board elects to 
rely primarily upon the advice and judgment of the Faculty Senate on Academic and Professional Matters.  
Faculty hiring is an Academic and Professional Matter.”  Dr. Amador noted that this wording is exactly as 
requested by the Senate, but the Senate is still not willing to take the responsibility for the vote on this.  Chris 
Barkley stated that the Senate wishes to continue to use BP 174 until they have procedures that are acceptable.  
Dr. Amador reminded those present that, per the request of the faculty, we were going to change the policy 
because we had the Affirmative Action issue, and she agreed to do that because the Faculty Senate gave their 
word that they were going to work through the process and come up with a policy so that we could do the hiring 
this year in a timely manner.  Dr. Amador does not feel that this was honored.  She would not have changed the 
policy removing the presence of a District representative on the first level.  Dr. Miyamoto stated that it is 
possible to move forward on the policy and still retain the former procedure by utilizing the correct language.  
Dr. Amador noted that we still do not have a District representative on the first level, so we would need to have 
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discussion on that and resolve the matter.  During the past year without that representative, we found ourselves 
in two problem situations.  Ms. Barkley would like her committee to meet with Dr. Miyamoto to see if this can 
be worked out within the next couple of weeks.  She will ask the committee to take the things in the existing 
policy that are not in the procedures and move them into procedures so that they can pass procedures that are the 
same as they now have but including someone functioning as the AA rep had functioned.  If that were passed 
immediately, everything else would be in effect. 

 
  Following discussion, it was MSC Barkley, Cater to postpone action on this item. 

 
2. BP 3420 – Unlawful Discrimination (to replace BP 101) 
 

  Dr. Jack Miyamoto presented the draft of the Unlawful Discrimination policy for the second reading.  The 
Chancellor’s Office has requested that this be adopted in accordance with the passage of Proposition 209.  He 
noted that two campus groups had requested that the second stricken-out paragraph of the old policy be 
reinstated. 

 
  Mary Ann Drinan noted that a larger number of groups were listed as protected during the PFF negotiations 

team’s discussion and tentative agreement with the District in 2001.  Dr. Miyamoto stated that the protected 
groups cited in the policy are those that federal and state law mandate be protected.  The others to which Ms. 
Drinan referred are additional groups that a District can choose to protect.  When the Board approves the 
contract with the faculty, they would be approving those additional groups as they relate to the faculty.  Ms. 
Drinan is concerned that the faculty contract would not be in compliance with the Board policy if it is approved 
as written.  Dr. Miyamoto stated that it is not uncommon for any group to have minimum standards of threshold 
that they must have in place.  It is not unusual for anyone to embellish those or add additional ones, which 
happens many times in terms of what a minimum set of standards or Board policy or “legalese” state and then 
have individual agreements that far exceed the minimum threshold.  That is any organization’s right. 

 
  Mike Dimmick suggested that we consider adding the extra items to the policy.  Chris Barkley noted that the 

Faculty Senate has also recommended that this be done.  The Senate also would like to add back the first 
sentence of the first stricken-out paragraph.   

 
  Dr. Miyamoto discussed in detail the District’s investigation procedure of complaints and the need for 

confidentiality.  The decision is reported to the Chancellor’s Office. 
 
  The Senate has not approved this policy and requested additional time before the SPC takes action on it.  Dr. 

Miyamoto stated that we must have a Board-approved policy in place and in the Chancellor’s Office by the end 
of December. 

 
 Following discussion, it was agreed to postpone action on this item until the November 19 meeting. 
 
3. Government Affairs Committee 
 
 MSC Barkley, Cater to approve the institution of the Government Affairs Committee with the addition of a 

representative from the PFF.  (Exhibit C-3) 
 

D. ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Due to the lateness of the hour, the remainder of the agenda was postponed to the next meeting and the meeting was 

adjourned at 4:59 p.m. 
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